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MARY HORN
Denton County Judge

Courthouse-on-the-Square ● 110 West Hickory ● Denton, Texas 76201
(940) 349-2820 ● Fax (940) 349-2821 ● www.dentoncounty.com

February 8, 2018

The Honorable Greg Abbott,
Governor’s Office
PO Box 12428
Austin, TX  78711

Dear Governor Abbott,

It was great hearing that you were recently in Denton County.  On behalf of the citizens of 
Denton County, I want to thank you for your steadfast, conservative leadership.

My previous letter to you outlined the empirical evidence as to the value of tolled managed lanes 
to the North Texas region.  I understand that few things operate in a vacuum.  The discussion of 
tolled managed lanes is getting conflagrated with pure toll lanes and statewide politics.  That is 
why I want to provide you with a different perspective on the matter.

Denton County is arguably one of the most conservative, Republican counties in the state of 
Texas as a Republican holds every county elected office.  Denton County also has had four road 
bond programs passed by the voters over the past 20 years.  Each passed with widespread 
support.

Each of our members of Commissioners Court have been serving its citizens for no less than 9 
years, and in my case 16 years. Prior to that I served 9 years as the Denton County Tax 
Assessor-Collector. That does not make us “career politicians.”  That means we have stood 
before the voters countless times over the years asking them to grade our performance.  They 
approved of our service by returning us to office.

During my 16 years as County Judge, Denton County voters passed two road bond programs 
totaling in excess of $400 million.  We did that while managing our budget, keeping 
property taxes the second lowest of all 254 counties, and raising our bond rating in 2008 to
AAA and it has been reaffirmed every year thereafter.

The debt service that Denton County has incurred due to these programs has been managed by 
timing issuances to closely match project needs.  However, this same debt service does have a 
cost to the taxpayer.  That is why each time we asked the voters to approve a bond program, we 
gave them the potential impact to the tax rate. 

However, to get the true cost/benefit picture of our bond programs, you can’t just look at the 
debt.  You have to look at what was received as a result of that debt.  In our case, Denton County 
leveraged in excess of $400 million in bond funds to garner more than $3.6 billion in roadway 
construction projects throughout the county. As a conservative Republican, I am always looking 
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for a return on the taxpayer’s investments.  Very few investments any county can make can boast 
that level of return.

During my tenure as County Judge, the county has been asked to make many difficult decisions.  
Not the least of which was our decision to toll SH 121, now the Sam Rayburn Tollway.  It would 
have been easy, at the time, to blame the Legislature for failing to provide the additional funding 
needed for transportation projects in Texas.  Instead, the Legislature gave us “tools” to control 
our own destinies.

We analyzed this issue at great length, examining both the benefits and costs associated with 
using these tools.  We understood that it might not have been a popular decision, at that time.  
However, we believed we needed to take a long-term perspective as to what would be best for 
the citizens of Denton County.  One of the tools we used was tolling SH 121, which alone 
provided Denton County motorists with over $1.56 billion in transportation funding.  The voters 
agreed with the county’s position and I was blessed when they reelected me to continue to work 
on their behalf.

Another difficult task Denton County faced during my tenure was how to tackle the widening of 
IH 35E.  Regretfully, once again, the Legislature was only able to provide us “tools” because 
they were not able to provide any additional funding for this critical infrastructure project.  Two 
of those tools were the ability to use a Design/Build procurement process, and the addition of 
tolled managed lanes along with additional tax supported main lanes.

During the development of IH 35E, many of the members of court, myself included, made scores 
of presentations on the concept of tolled managed lanes to countless service organizations, 
professional groups, and yes every republican organization in Denton County.  We faced 
opposition among some party members.  We even lost a vote of the County Republican 
Executive Committee.  However, in listening to their arguments, it was clear they did not fully 
understand how managed lanes operated and how the Denton County taxpayer was being 
protected.  The Commissioners Court worked with TxDOT and other local governments to 
procure the IH 35E project that included tolled managed lanes.  However, when I again stood 
before the voters and asked them to grade my job performance, they responded by sending me 
back to continue to serve the citizens of Denton County.

Today, IH 35Express is open for business.  Most of those same “naysayers” I referenced 
previously have admitted they were wrong.  All, and I mean all, of the feedback and comments 
I’ve received on IH 35Express have either been to thank the county for standing firm and making 
the right decision or expressing how much nicer IH 35Express is to drive now.  The 
overwhelming sentiment I hear consistently is how much our citizens appreciate the 
predictability they now enjoy during their daily commute.

For me, the recurring message is the difference in being a politician vs. being a statesman.  
Another famous Texan once said that one should “do right and risk the consequences.”

Ironically, many of the state elected politicians that were pushing regions to use the tools they 
provided, tools that included tolled managed lanes, are now the same politicians decrying their 



use. Many of the politicians opposing the will of the people haven’t even been in office for a full 
term. One even lamented that the federal government allows local elected officials to have a say 
in their transportation futures. That shows an appalling lack of historical perspective, and it’s not 
very Republican.  The Republican Party that I belong to has always held that he who governs 
best is he who governs closest to the voter.

Some in the party say that the voters spoke loud and clear that they did not want any more toll 
roads.  That is simply not true in my experience.  The voters are desperate for congestion relief.  
They voted for more money for roads. If they were told that voting for the various propositions 
that included a ban on tolls would result in countless lane miles being delayed for decades, the 
vote would have been very different.

Governor, today, you face another transportation decision no different in many ways from the 
decisions that my colleagues on Commissioners Court and I have addressed historically.

Every community along IH 635 has expressed its support for the project as developed by the 
Regional Transportation Council, which includes tolled managed lanes.  Now, because some 
have chosen to make this project a “political football,” real damage is occurring.  Based on 
statements made by Senators Hall and Huffines regarding this issue, the Texas Transportation 
Commission has placed the North Texas region in the position of having to “cannibalize” much 
needed roadway improvements in order to move forward on IH 635, projects that have an impact 
on Denton, Dallas, Rockwall and Kaufman Counties. This is unacceptable.

Given this, it is inconceivable that even if TxDOT and the Legislature could fund 100% of the 
$1.8 billion cost to construct IH 635 that it would give up on the ability to leverage those 
precious tax dollars to construct other much needed facilities in the region.  Facilities like IH 35, 
IH 35W, US 80, IH 30, SH 183, SH 114. All are in jeopardy. That is where we are today.

We ask that you allow the North Texas Region to move forward on IH 635 with tolled managed 
lanes that are proven to work. The region supports this concept.  The elected officials closest to 
the issue support it and drivers are showing their support by using the managed lanes.

Respectfully, it’s time to govern.  

Sincerely,

Mary Horn
Denton County Judge

cc: Denton County Commissioners Court
Denton County Legislative Delegation
Rob Franke, Chair of the Regional Transportation Council
































	020818_rtc.handouts
	hndt.Ref.Itm_5.1.rtc020818
	hndt.Ref.Itm_5.2.rtc020818
	hndt.Ref.Itm_5.3.rtc020818

	hndts.prtnr.prgrss.rprts.rtc020818



